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PERSONNEL AND DEVELOPMENT

Cumbria Member Development Network Group
The Cumbria Member Development Network Group was set up in September 2009 in order to investigate opportunities for networking at Member level, sharing ideas and to discuss how authorities could assist each other in moving forward with Member development initiatives within Cumbria.  The make up of the group consists of Members and Officers from the 8 Local Authorities within Cumbria plus North Lancashire.
A further important factor is to try and provide a larger amount of learning and development opportunities for Members more locally in order to reduce the amount of time travelling and costs for the authority.

A joint meeting with Members and Officers was held in January to discuss the terms of reference and the way forward for the group.  This resulted in the decision to hold joint quarterly meetings for Members and Officers and for the Officers to meet more frequently to identify common learning needs, and local providers where possible, and provide a rolling programme for Members to include mandatory and personal development workshops. 

The Officers have since met and are currently working towards the provision of the programme across Cumbria, which they hope to have in place shortly after the Elections in May.

Topics currently being looked at are:

· Scrutiny

· Equality & Diversity

· Audit Committee Training

· Local Government Finance

· Planning

· Licensing

· Standards Committee

· Data Protection / FOI

· General Personal Development Workshops including Chairing Skills, Dealing with the Media, Risk Management, Working with Partners etc.

· Working in Neighbourhoods

· Community Empowerment and Engagement

· Action Learning Sets for Female Councillors

CUSTOMER SERVICES

Shared Contact Centre
The project is progressing well.  We have sent a tender document out for a Customer Relationship Management (CRM) system which will be used by Cumbria County Council, Allerdale Borough Council and Carlisle City Council.  Currently Cumbria County and Allerdale have Northgate CRM and Carlisle has Capita.  
There is also a tender out for an outsourcing option.  This is to test the market to see what is out there, also to add into the production of the business case.  
The tender for the CRM has to be back in by 5th March 2010 and the outsourcing tender back by 12th March 2010.  
Once these tenders are returned they will be evaluated under set criteria.  A draft business case will then be written by the operational group and put out for consultation to staff, members and unions in all three authorities.  The draft business case will also be externally verified.

Local Links
As you are aware, the Cumbria County Council adult social care reception desk will close and the service will be delivered by Carlisle City Council staff within the customer contact centre.  This is one of a number of County services which will be served within the contact centre providing one point of access for the citizens of Carlisle.  The basis of this service transfer is almost complete and it is envisaged that the service will be provided by the contact centre by April.

Govmetric
Govmetric is a customer feedback system which was purchased during the last financial year.  The company which provides the system recommends a period of “bedding in” before the data we have collected is extracted and used.  The customer service team are working wilh colleagues in the policy & performance team to find out the best system to disseminate the information to senior officers and members.  The equalities module of Govmetric will shortly be purchased which will prove invaluable to our corporate Equality Impact Assessment work.

IT SERVICES

The Shared ICT implementation project is now nearing completion with the commencement of the new ‘ictCONNECT’ service planned for the start of the new financial year.

Following the collective agreement over staffing issues being reached with UNISON, the ictCONNECT contracts are now being finalised and are due to be signed early March in readiness for the shared service commencing, with the associated staff transfer, on 1st April 2010.

The first meeting of the ictCONNECT Member Steering Board, which was scheduled for mid January, has been rescheduled to 1st March due to a change of the portfolio holder at Allerdale.  I will assume the chairman’s role for the first year.

The service plan has been updated and is due to be reviewed by the Steering Board at its first meeting.

The ICT aspects of the Shared Revenues & Benefits service are progressing with training and conversion activities now underway at Allerdale under the guidance of Carlisle officers.

POLICY AND PERFORMANCE

Corporate Plan

An early draft of the Corporate Plan is now on the forward plan and will be discussed at Overview & Scrutiny Panels alongside the proposals for the performance measures.

Performance Framework

A new framework has been put in place to measure the new priorities, Economy and Local Environment. The new framework creates a tiered approach to measuring performance with a new target setting strategy of four distinct levels. The table below outlines these proposed levels:

	Target Type
	Description
	Application

	Stretch
	A target for significant improvement on historical performance.
	Key indicators identified as priority areas for improvement.

	Improvement
	Simply an improvement (of any margin) on last year’s performance.
	Indicators where improvement is sought without being identified as a priority area.

	Maintenance
	Seeking only to maintain last year’s performance or to ensure that performance does not drop below an agreed ‘floor level’.
	Service standards and non-priority indicators.

	No Target
	No target is set.
	For Management Information as opposed to Performance Indicators.


Place Survey

The countywide tracker survey has been completed. Key changes will be highlighted in the next performance report.

Covalent Workshops

A rolling programme of covalent workshops is now in place. We will be focusing on the Play Strategy and action plans in the March workshop.

INFORMATION MANAGEMENT
Freedom Of Information

The number of requests since last report (17th December 2009): 50

The number of responses since last report: 45

Environmental Information

The Environmental Information Regulations provide members of the public with the right to access environmental information held by public authorities in England, Wales and Northern Ireland.

The number of requests since last report (17th December 2009): 4

The number of responses since  last report: 2
Data Protection

The Data Protection Act requires anyone who handles personal information to comply with a number of important principles. It also gives individuals rights over their personal information.

The number of requests since last report (17th December 2009): 0

The number of responses since last report: 0
EMERGENCY PLANNING
I am pleased to report that several members took part in a joint local authority members’ Emergency Planning Training Event on 28th January. I am sure that those members will benefit from an enhanced knowledge of this important function.
PAY AND WORKFORCE STRATEGY
Work to implement the new pay policy continues.   HR/Payroll database is being updated to accommodate all the changes to the individuals employed.   New Statements of Particulars (i.e. employment contracts) are being issued to every member of staff.   Recompense for back pay has been calculated and every employee entitled to back pay advised.

REVENUE AND BENEFITS SHARED SERVICE
The Partnership Manager has been recruited and is due to start on 1st March.   Agreement has been reached with the Trade Unions on the process to be used to move staff from three separate structures to one new structure.   Allerdale and Copeland staff will transfer to Carlisle on 1st June 2010.

SKILLS AWARD
Carlisle, together with other Cumbrian Local Authorities, is working towards the Skills Award.   An event, hosted by Union Learn, will be held in the Civic Centre on 18th March.   It aims to raise awareness of learning and the role of Union Learning Reps (ULRs).
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